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Main conclusions/agreements on coordination of data-collection
activities by the ACC Subcommittee on Statistical Activities and

the Organizational Committee of ACC

1. At its 8th session in 1974 the Subcommittee agreed that all
new questionnaires would be circulated to the members of the
Subcommittee for possible comments (Coordination/R.1026
para.106).

2. At its 15th session in 1981 the Subcommittee "noted that
the process of reviewing questionnaires sent to countries was an
element of the coordination of the data-collection activities of
the international organizations for the purpose of limiting the
reporting burdens on countries (ACC/181/26, para. 78).

3. At its 16th session in 1982 it was observed that the
coordination of questionnaires among international organizations
and within individual organizations both had an impact on the
reporting burden of countries.  The point was made that intra-
organizational coordination could be assured by routing all
outgoing questionnaires through an organization's statistical
unit...  Cooperation among senders of questionnaires and the
major users of the collected data could improve the
questionnaires and affect the quantity of data collected.  In
addition, maximum use should be made of all data collected,
ensuring that major users are aware of and have access, as
necessary, to all of the data which is collected.  In as far as
possible, organizations should agree, in advance, on the sets of
indicators that they consider necessary for monitoring the
various aspects of economic and social development.  This would
avoid a proliferation of indicators and the subsequent burden on
countries.  When indicators are needed in a specific field, the
organization responsible should be approached to see if
indicators are presently available or if they can be developed



from data already collected from countries by that organization.
(ACC/1982/24, pares. 11 and 13).

4. At its 19th session in 1985 several organizations reported
that they had succeeded in reducing or eliminating duplicative
data requests to countries by having all statistical
questionnaires examined by a committee or the statistical unit
of that organization. (ACC/1985/15, para. 22).

5. At its 21st session in 1987 the Subcommittee expressed
serious concern about coordination of ad hoc statistical
inquiries to countries from non-statistical units... the
Subcommittee noted that the Statistical Commission at its
twenty-fourth session had repeated its concern about the
reporting burden on countries and several members of the
Commission had referred to the growth in ad hoc requests to
countries for statistical information from non-statistical units
of international organizations.  These requests were frequently
for data that had already been provided by countries and the
Commission requested that attention be given to this problem.
Members of the Subcommittee were aware in their own fields of
the problems and burdens imposed on countries from this source
of data collection and it was felt that this would become an
even more serious problem in future because of a number of
developments in organizations, including the growth of
decentralized microcomputer data bases.  The Subcommittee
considered it essential that a clear policy be developed in each
organization requiring that the statistical unit of an
organization be consulted prior to any statistical inquiry being
sent to countries. Such a consultation would be expected to
address questions as to whether the data were already available
in the organization or in other international organizations,
whether the data were likely to be available in countries and
whether the proposed inquiry was the best way to collect the
particular data.  The Subcommittee decided to bring this problem
to the attention of the Administrative Committee on Coordination
and to consider the matter again at its next session
(ACC/1987/PG/11, paras 64 and 65).

6. At its meeting held on 13, 14 and 23 October 1987 the
Organizational Committee of ACC took note of the report of the
Subcommittee (on Statistical Activities) and, on the basis of
the Subcommittee's recommendation, decided, on behalf of ACC,
that a clear policy should be developed in each organization of
the United Nations system requiring that the statistical unit of
an organization be consulted before any statistical inquiry is
sent to a country.  The Committee requested all organizations of



the system to examine the proposals of the Subcommittee (on
Statistical Activities) and to develop appropriate procedures so
as to minimize duplication and the unnecessary burden imposed on
member states in the collection of statistics.  The Committee
also decided to bring its decision to the attention of CCSQ
(PROG).  (ACC/1987/2/Add.3, para. 40).

7. In December 1987, as a follow up to the above decision, the
Assistant Secretary General in the Office of the Director
General for Development and International Economic Cooperation,
and Secretary of ACC and Chairman of the Organizational
Committee of ACC, wrote to the heads of all the organizations of
the United Nations system providing them with the relevant
extract from the report of the ACC Subcommittee on Statistical
Activities and the note prepared by the World Health
Organization on its mechanism for screening requests for
information to governments and institutions.  The letter
requested that the decision of the Organizational Committee and
the enclosed material be brought to the attention of the
officials concerned in each organization for appropriate action.
Also in December 1987, the Director of the United Nations
Statistical Office sent a similar letter to the chiefs of the
statistical units of the organizations).

8. At its 22nd session in 1988 the following organizations
reported having taken action in response to the Organizational
Committee's decision: Statistical Office of the United Nations,
ECE, ECA, ESCAP, ECLAC, ESCWA, UNFPA, ILO, FAO, UNESCO, ICAO,
IMO, IMF, GATT, WTO and the Organization for Economic
Cooperation and Development (OECD). Some organizations, while
supporting fully the spirit of coordination in that area,
indicated that they might, at least in the immediate future,
have problems in implementing the request of the Organizational
Committee to the full extent...  The Subcommittee considered
coordination of ad hoc questionnaires an extremely important
matter, reflecting the concern that had been expressed by the
ACC through its Organizational Committee and by countries in the
Statistical Commission and regional statistical bodies.
(ACC/1988/PG/11, paras 41 and 42).

9. At its 23rd session in 1989 the Subcommittee expressed
satisfaction with the initiatives taken by organizations in this
matter, welcomed the reports on experiences to date and noted
that several agencies still had some issues to resolve in
developing suitable coordination mechanisms. (ACC/1989/PG/6,
para. 68).



10. At its 24th session in 1990 the Subcommittee agreed that
organizations planning special publications or special topics in
a recurrent publication should circulate information on their
collection and publication plans as far in advance as possible
to interested organizations so that data collection and
publication plans could be coordinated to the extent necessary.

11. The issue of coordination of data collection surfaced in
later sessions (1993, 1995, 1998) but with no major decisions.


